Catherine Hill Bay Progress Association

And Dune Care Inc.
PO Box 72
Swansea .NSW 2281
Website: www.catherinehillbay.org.au
Mr Michael File
Director, Strategic Assessment

GPO Box 39 Sydney

NSW 2001

12th February 2011
Dear Mr File,
Further submission in relation to Application No. MP10_0204

Thank you for organising a Community Reference Group meeting at Catherine Hill Bay on Friday, 4th February. During the meeting the issue of the proponent’s failure to consult with the community was raised.
One of the objects of the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 is “to provide increased opportunity for public involvement and participation in environmental planning and assessment”.  However this has not been the case at Catherine Hill Bay.

While the latest Community Reference Group (CRG) meeting on the 4th February organised by the Department of Planning was much appreciated, it nevertheless seemed to be an afterthought. Submissions for Rose group’s latest subdivision application were due to close on the 7th February. Letters of invitation were received late in the morning of Thursday 27th January, less than two working days prior to a proposed meeting on the 31st.  I rang the Department and asked to be given more time as people had work commitments. Thankfully this request was accommodated and the meeting rescheduled. 

It was important to have this discussion as the previous meeting convened by the Department with Rose and the CRG was devoid of any documented proposal.  Only a photo of Catherine Hill Bay was displayed and the proponent told us that he would build 600 houses, did not want a perimeter road, and said that building on the cliff was not, in his opinion, building on the headland. 

At the rescheduled CRG meeting on the 4th February, it was pointed out that the proponent, Rose, had not initiated any community consultation.   However, the proponent said that he had met with some members of the community.  He declined any other information on the assertion that the people with whom he had spoken would be subject to intimidation by others in the community.  
I protest this slur on the Progress Association and the community of Catherine Hill Bay. The Association has always been respectful of differing viewpoints. Our meetings have always been regular, open and welcoming to anyone who wishes to attend.  
The Progress Association represents the interests of its membership of more than 100 residents and owners of property in Catherine Hill Bay. It also represents the ‘Friends of Catherine Hill Bay’ that number in excess of 250.   The Association was formed in 1901 and is one of the oldest Progress Associations in Australia. Open public meetings are held every 2 months and we regularly letterbox the town. CHBPA surveys the town every 4 years asking questions concerning the availability of services; what people think makes the Bay a special place and attitudes towards further development. The results of the last two surveys are attached as is the occupancy survey.  
It is also important to note that the CHBPA has never been opposed to appropriate development.  This has been communicated to the Department of Planning, the IHAP and the proponent on numerous occasions.  The ‘Core Position’ has always been consistent; it was documented and agreed by members on 24th September 2006, confirmed on 24th February 2008 and 5th March 2010. All three documents are attached.
History of non-consultation

The Rose group has an exceptionally poor record in terms of consultation at Catherine Hill Bay.  In 2002 RoseCorp purchased a large tract of mining land at the southern end of Catherine Hill Bay and announced that they wanted to develop. The only community stakeholders consulted were the Ladies Bowling Club (most of whom didn’t live in Catherine Hill Bay) and the RSL in Swansea who owned the club. RoseCorp wanted to build a new RSL/Bowling Club with 5 residential towers and needed the liquor licence. This proposal was rejected on 13 grounds by the Lake Macquarie City Council. These ladies did not represent the community of Catherine Hill Bay. The Lake Macquarie City Council requested the developer RoseCorp undertake a survey of the town. This was carried out by Key Insights and the results totally confirmed the results of the town survey previously carried out by the Association. More than 95% of the townspeople did not want this overdevelopment.
Meanwhile the draft Lower Hunter Regional Strategy was being prepared. The Department of Planning had rated Catherine Hill Bay second last on a list of 91 possible residential sites in the Lower Hunter. Yet when the Final LHRS was released in 2006 Catherine Hill Bay was at the top of the development list. There was no community consultation before this decision.
Using part 3A of the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979, Memoranda of Understanding were signed between the Minister for Planning, Frank Sartor, Coal & Allied and RoseCorp.  These MoU suggested that Coal & Allied have 300 dwellings at the northern end of Catherine Hill Bay and RoseCorp 600 dwellings at the southern end. This set the scene, both developers felt that they had a right to develop on land that was zoned for conservation and coastal acquisition and that the outcome of 900 houses was already agreed.  It is most likely that they assumed that no community consultation was needed. 
The first Concept plan prepared by RoseCorp was lodged in 2006 without community consultation.
Coal & Allied addressed community consultation differently and held a number of meetings to explain what they wanted to do.  They asked the CHBPA to choose 3 representatives to attend a 3 day charrette. Those who did attend (at considerable personal expense) received only a token hearing.
People from Catherine Hill Bay felt powerless and attended a rally in Hyde Park in protest about the lack of transparency and lack of community consultation in the Part 3A process. This rally took place shortly before the State election in 2006. Subsequently, the State government nominated an Independent Hearing and Assessment Panel to review both the Catherine Hill Bay and Gwandalan proposals. The community worked very hard and cooperatively with the IHAP.   It was a big ask for such a small community with minimal resources to put well researched arguments to the panel.  However the community embraced this chance. This was the only way we could have any input into what was happening to our community. The advantage of this approach was that it was non adversarial. 
This process was repeated with the Coal & Allied Concept Plan.  The expert panel listened to our arguments and then made recommendations to the Minister of Planning as required. The limitation of this process however was that the community was unable to influence what issues could be discussed. For example, the quantum of housing was never part of the Director General’s Requirements or the Panel’s terms of reference and therefore could not be addressed. This was a serious concern for the community because these two proposed new developments meant that the historic village of 100 houses in total would be engulfed by 900 new dwellings.  This would irrevocably change the nature and character of the villages of Catherine Hill Bay.
Before the release of Coal & Allied’s most recent proposal, C & A ran an information session at which they made it known that it was not ‘community consultation’. 
So far the Catherine Hill Bay Progress Association has prepared seven submissions concerning proposed developments in Catherine Hill Bay.  We have been frustrated that there has never been a proper collaborative process of community consultation at an appropriate time in the planning process and our submissions have invariably been responses to a development proposal, proposed SEPP or proposed State Heritage Listing. 
On the 7th June 2010 the Progress Association wrote to Keith Dedden of Coal & Allied and Bryan Rose proposing a meeting with two representatives of the Association. This proposed meeting was in response to a suggestion of senior officers in the NSW Department of Planning who said that given the long history of negotiations regarding development in the Bay progress in the future would be best served by the parties working together early in the process of any new application to identify common ground. We agreed that protracted and adversarial discussions did not serve the interest of anyone. Unfortunately the meetings were not particularly fruitful.  Coal and Allied responded, but very little came out of the meeting. Rose group ignored us so a second letter was sent by registered mail saying that we had already met with Coal & Allied. Bryan Rose did respond, changed the meeting time at the last minute and when he met with the representatives said that he perhaps would reduce the number of dwellings.  
EP&A Act

The Catherine Hill Bay Progress Association is concerned that the current planning processes have departed from the original aims and intent of the Environmental Protection and Assessment Act.
According to a paper prepared by the Environmental Defender’s Office NSW  Reconnecting The Community With The Planning System, prepared in August 2010 “public participation forms the cornerstone of the planning system. Planning is about people and communication and their environment, so it is essential that they have a genuine say in the future development of their areas. Further, the planning system is only workable if the community has confidence in it.” (pp45,46). The paper goes on to recommend reforms needed to achieve best practice community consultation.
So too in a paper from the GRATTAN Institute titled Cities: Who Decides? by Jane-Frances Kelly. The first of two conclusions drawn from the research is “Residents of cities must be involved in decisions at a metropolitan level and at a local level…This level of engagement is an order of magnitude different from what happens in Australia today. The type of engagement matters a lot. For example, it must start early, before decisions have been made; genuinely engage a significant proportion of the population; be focused on real choices and be clear about their consequences; there should be no promotion of a ‘favoured approach’; and there must be a commitment to follow through”.(p45)
The community of Catherine Hill Bay has become so frustrated with the lack of meaningful community consultation that it has resorted to erecting banners on the houses; setting up a website and a Facebook site as well as staging rallies in order to get their issues noticed. None of this would have been necessary if the outcome had not been largely predetermined.
We are a community Association that is genuinely concerned about the future of Catherine Hill Bay, not just for the benefit of the local community but for Lower Hunter Region, the State of NSW and for the benefit of our future generations.  The listing of Catherine Hill Bay on the State Heritage Register acknowledges the exceptional significance of ‘The Bay’.  We ask that the assessment of the current applications seriously takes our submissions into account as they are founded on in-depth knowledge and an understanding of issues and locality that is unmatched by the proponent and their consultants.

Yours sincerely,

Sue Whyte

Attachments:

Community Surveys, May 2007; May 2010
CHBPA Core Position, September 2006; confirmed February 2007 
                                      Amended 24th February 2008
                                      Amended 5th March 2010
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